

Volume 1 Issue 84 February 23, 2009

"The words of the LORD are pure words: as silver tried in a furnace of earth, purified seven times.

Thou shalt keep them, O LORD, thou shalt preserve them from this generation for ever."

Psalms 12:6-7



Special
Points of
Interest In
This Issue

DBS Regional Meeting at Midwestern Baptist College

Annual
Conference
Information
(below)

Open Letter to the TBS

DBS Website

Video Links
to the
Midwestern
Baptist
College
Meeting

Links to Featured Books

Links to articles

The Regional DBS Meeting At Midwestern Baptist College



Dr. D. A Waite

We held a Regional Meeting of the Dean Burgon Society (DBS) on February 16-17 at the Midwestern Baptist College which is located at 825 Golf Drive, Pontiac, Michigan 48341. We were invited by the President, Dr. David Carr and his father, Dr. Harry Carr. The meetings were arranged by Dr. Phil Stringer, one of our DBS Advisory Council Members. They have a beautiful campus there at that school and we were well cared for during the two days of these meetings. The schedule for the six DBS speakers for these meetings was as follows:

- 1. Dr. Phil Stringer, DBS Advisory Council member, spoke Monday evening, February 16 at 7:00 p.m. on the subject, "The Real Story of King James."
- 2. Dr. D. A. Waite, President of the DBS, spoke Monday evening, February 16, at 8:00 p.m. with a Power Point presentation on the subject of "The History of the Received Text."
- 3. Dr. H. D. Williams, one of the DBS Vice Presidents, spoke Tuesday morning, February 17, at 10:00 a.m. with a Power Point presentation on the subject of "Nine Factors of an Accurate Translation."
- 4. Dr. Humberto Gomez, DBS Advisory Council member, spoke Tuesday morning, February 17, at 11:00 a.m. on the subject of "What I Learned by Heading up a Bible Translation Project."
- 5. Dr. Kirk DiVietro, Secretary of the DBS, spoke Tuesday evening, February 18, at 7:00 p.m. with an overhead transparency presentation on the subject of "Contrasting the Two Texts."
- 6. Dr. Stephen Zeinner, DBS Advisory Council member, spoke Tuesday evening, February 18, at 8:00 p.m. on the subject of "The Importance of Striving for the Right Text."

Our DBS Treasurer, Daniel S. Waite, brought three large footlockers filled with equipment along with several computers, cameras, and other needed materials in order to stream all of these meetings live all over the world. He drove from Collingswood, NJ, and set the equipment up Sunday evening and

DBS Address: Dean Burgon Society, Box 354, Collingswood, NJ 08108 (856) 854-4452

Monday morning. His skill in this difficult arrangement made it possible for many people to attend these meetings though living thousands of miles away from Pontiac, Michigan. During the meetings, listeners were asked to E-mail their comments or questions at Questions@BFTBC.org. We heard from many in the States as well as from Brazil and two other foreign countries.

You can view and hear the meetings by doing the following things: (1) Go to www.DeanBurgonSociety.org (2) Click on the large red box near the top of the main page. (3) Scroll down about 12" from the top of this page until you see the pictures and titles of the speakers' messages. (4) Click on the message titles you wish to see and hear.

Remarks From Listeners to the Meetings

Here are just a few of the many responses we have received from those who attended these DBS meetings via their computers:

"The more I listen to you and also the speakers at the DBS recent meeting I am starting to use the KJV more." (By a Lutheran Pastor from OH)

"I just wanted to say how much a blessing the meetings were. . . . Look forward to July's DBS meetings!!" (By a housewife from WI)

"Just a short note to tell you how much we have enjoyed the DBS meeting. The speakers have all been most informative and enjoyable and holding true to the Words of God." (By a mother and son from NJ).

"I listened to your broadcast tonight and now have some backup for what was previously just a strong opinion on my part about the KJV being the Bible version to use." (By a man from FL)

"I have watched the past two nights on the Internet. Thank you to Midwestern and DBS for providing this conference." (By man from OH)

"Thank you for streaming this meeting!" (By a Baptist pastor from MN)

"Thank you for an excellent presentation of a topic of the utmost importance." (By a man from the Internet)

"What a blessing to our hearts as we watched the services live this evening!!! Thank you all, from the bottom of our hearts, for your stand and defense for our beloved King James Bible. Praying these services will touch many hearts and challenge other believers here in the United States and around the world." (By a husband and wife from ME)



Pictures from the Regional DBS Meeting hosted by Midwestern Baptist College

Video links to the messages

Left to right in the picture.

Dr. Humberto Gomez, Dr. H. D. Williams, Dr. Harry Carr, Dr. D. A. Waite, Dr. David Carr, Dr. Phil Stringer, Dr. Kirk DiVietro, Dr. Stephen Zeinner.





More Midwestern Baptist College Pictures

Dr. Waite Introducing the next speaker

Dr. Williams and Dr. Gomez Conversation in the "Elbow Room"

The Annual Conference Is Rapidly Approaching



The DBS Annual Conference 2009 will be hosted by Pastor Phil Stringer at Ravenswood Baptist Church, Chicago, IL, July, 22-23. Please mark your calendars.

The church phone number is 773-561-6576. Dr. Stringer's personal cell phone is 773-816-1240 and his home office phone is 773-478-6083.

The church plans a continental breakfast and a good supper. Lunch will be at area restaurants.

Pastor Phil Stringer

prices.

Additional information about local motels will follow in future issues of the DBS eNews. When arrangements are made, please inquire at the motel for the best

The church will provide the pick-up and return for arrivals and departures for both OHare and Midway airports for attendees. Please schedule your pick-up and departure times at 773-561-6576. For additional information click here.

Preface To The Open Letter To The TBS



The DBS has received many comments from its members concerning their attempt to communicate effectively with the Trinitarian Bible Soc. (TBS) over the last decade. The letter below is an example. Obviously, it is written from the heart by Dr. *Humberto* Gomez. For the last 20 years he has poured his life into being certain that an accurate and faithful Spanish translation of the Words of God is available to the Spanish-speaking people. He has labored long and hard with his consultants against

GREAT odds. His appeals for help and his offers to assist others has often fallen on deaf ears. It is the sincere desire of the DBS that this open letter will help establish a fruitful dialogue with concerned individuals. Our purpose in publishing this letter is to assist getting the RVG Bible (click to order), an accurate and faithful Spanish translation of the Words of God, into the hands of Spanish-speaking people around the world.

An Open Letter To The TBS

Dear Dr. Roland,

Greetings in the name of our Lord.

Due to what your general secretary, Mr. Greendyk, has recently written about us and our Bible, there are some people spreading around (parroting) not the positive but the negative of what he wrote. (Perhaps this was his intention.) Unfortunately, I feel obligated to write this letter to you. Through this open letter I would like to communicate to you my disappointment with the Trinitarian Bible Society (TBS).

First, please allow me to share with you this e-mail that has been forwarded to me. I will make it public in the near future:

In Christ,

Dr. Humberto Gomez.

October 26, 2007

Trinitarian Bible Society USA William Greendyk, General Secretary

Dear Mr. Dunsford,

At present, until the RV 1909 Revision is complete, I would definitely recommend the use of the RV Gómez, revised by Dr. Humberto Gómez in 2004. While the 2004 Spanish Bible is not without its flaws, these are very minor when compared to the corrupt translation rendered by the very commonly-used 1960 Reina-Valera Bible currently in use by many, if not most Christian missionaries to Latin America. The 1960 departs from the original Masoretic Hebrew and Greek Received Texts in many areas, and it has been shown that the basis for many textual changes in the RV 1960 Bible are the Critical Texts of Westcott and Hort, furthered by the fact that Mr. Eugene Nida – the 'father' of the NIV in English – was 'Translation Secretary' of the committee that undertook the RV1960 Spanish Bible! A host of texts could be given to illustrate the corruptness of the RV 1960, but I shall only include a few of them below:

- 1) Luke 23:42 The word "Señor" (Lord) has been removed, even though it is found in all Greek texts, including the Textus Receptus and the Westcott and Hort Texts.
- 2) Mark 1:2 Falsely states that "Isaiah" is being quoted....original texts simply state "as is written

in the prophets."

- 3) 1 Cor. 9.27 Uses the word "eliminado" (eliminated) instead of "reprobado" (reproved), thus teaching that one can lose their salvation.
- 4) 1 Peter 2.2 asserts that one must "grow up in salvation" (not in original Greek).

These are only a few instances; in fact, entire books have been written on the subtle and corrupt influence of the RV 1960, and unfortunately I have neither the time nor the permission to go into an in-depth coverage of that Bible as part of my job here at the TBS.

Thus, while we at the TBS are prayerfully revising with extreme care the RV 1909 for a thorough and accurate Bible translation, I can say with all frankness that, despite certain flaws which the Gómez Bible presents, this is probably the most accurate Bible that a Spanish missionary would have to date. Of course, if we thought this Bible was unsurpassable, we would not be carrying out the revision of the RV 1909 which we are presently doing since 2005. Thus, without wishing to get into the intricacies of the problems we have with Dr. Gómez's Bible, suffice it to say that of the three Bible versions mentioned, the RV Gómez is at this time one of the best Spanish Bibles on the market. It contains some spelling and grammatical errors and other indications that it was done in haste, but the textual accuracy surpasses that of the RV 1960 very much. While the same cannot be said in comparison to the RV 1909, that Bible is difficult, if not impossible, for present-day Spanish-speakers to read, which makes it a very ineffective missionary tool. I speak from experience as a former school principal in Bolivia, where I worked as a missionary for more than a decade.

In the end, then, while I am neither qualified nor permitted to officially 'endorse' Mr. Gómez's Bible, I simply wish to state personally that if a choice were to be made between the RV 1960 and the RV Gómez, as a Christian I would by all means choose that of Dr. Gómez at the present time — until the RV 1909 revision, undertaken by a committee of Bible scholars, many of whom are versed in the original tongues, completes their revision of the RV 1909. [End of letter to Mr. Dunsford]

Dr. Rowland,

I would like to point to just three things for now:

- I. The changes
- II. The misspellings and haste
- III. The timing of your Revision

I. THE CHANGES

In his letter, and in the quarterly TBS letter of August 2007, Mr. William Greendyk makes mention of several discrepancies in the 1909 Spanish Bible revision. Through this list he reveals some of the issues that your experts plan to deal with in their ongoing revision:

- 1) Luke 23:42 The word "Señor" (Lord) has been removed, even though it is found in all Greek texts, including the Textus Receptus and the Westcott and Hort Texts.
- \bullet 2) Mark 1:2 Falsely states that "Isaiah" is being quoted....original texts simply state "as is written in the prophets."
- 3) 1 Cor. 9.27 Uses the word "eliminado" (eliminated) instead of "reprobado" (reproved), thus

teaching that one can lose their salvation.

- 4) Psa 35:9 Y mi alma **se alegrará** (se gozará) en Jehová;
- 5) Ps 37:7 Calla a Jehová y espera en él. Calla ante Jehová. RVG Guarda silencio ante Jehová.
- 6) Jn 10:7 Joh 10:7 Volvió, pues, Jesús a decirles:
- 7) 1 Peter 2.2 asserts that one must "grow up in salvation" (not in original Greek).
- 8) Salud vs. Salvación
- 9) Heb 3:1 Pontifice vs Sumo Sacerdote

To me it is very strange that these same discrepancies **have already been corrected** in the Reina Valera Gómez Bible. And in a very special way it caught my attention the change that your experts are going to do, or have already done, regarding "El <u>Sumo Sacerdote"</u> in the entire book of Hebrews. I guess you know that there is only one Spanish Bible that has done precisely that and it is the RVG.

I have in my hands the 1909 Reina Valera Bible that your Society edited and published in the year 2001. Yet it contains many Critical Text errors; many of the same errors that exist in the 1960. Why were these **TEXTUAL** errors (Critical Text corruptions) not corrected the first time you decided to produce a Spanish Bible revision? Was your 2001 Revision done too hastily? I wonder. Where were your experts then? Mr. Greendyk acknowledges that entire books have been written about these TEXTUAL errors. Misspellings and typographical oversights are understandable. But why didn't TBS take advantage of the information available and make all the necessary corrections of the known TEXTUAL errors to begin with?

II. THE MISSPELLINGS AND HASTE

Mr. William Greendyk said "<u>It contains</u> some spelling and grammatical errors and other indications that <u>it was done in haste</u>."

As the old saying goes: "One way of demonstrating one's power is to take it away from those that have it." You see, Mr. Greendyk's words sound as if his desire is for the credibility of our work to decrease so that his might increase.

Dr. Thomas Gilmer asked me to send our edition of the Spanish Bible to TBS. He also said that he would encourage them to accept it and to **let <u>me</u> know** of any errors they found in it.

At your request, I did send several Bibles. **However, instead of notifying <u>me</u>, you let everybody else know about our errors, misspellings, etc. Mr. Greendyk's words have been <u>parroted</u> by many others. This greatly upsets me because I have never spoken one iota against TBS.**

You call this collaboration?

Mr. Greendyk **knows** that those errors have been corrected, yet he continues to say that our Bible "**contains**" errors. Should I send him "**my committee of experts**" to let him know the difference between the past tense and the present tense? This is 2009, not 2004.

When we printed our **first** edition (in 2004), we knew it was not a finished product. Dr Roland, **YOU KNEW IT TOO**. I have a copy of the e-mail in which I informed you that there were some mistakes in it.

Many missionaries, including **your TBS representative**, Dr. Thomas Gilmer, recommended to us to print it the way it was. The idea was to let people know that it was an unfinished work and to openly ask for the collaboration of all that were interested in our Revision. Some say it was a good idea because it brought the collaboration and inquiry of more than 300 preachers from several

countries. Some say that it was a mistake on my part because of the criticism we have received for the mistakes along with the accusation of being too hasty in our work. It appears that Mr. Greendyk and TBS saw an opportunity to take advantage of my mistakes in an unfinished product and start their own.

Another reason for many of the errors that existed in our first edition (in 2004) was because I made the mistake of sending the wrong pdf document to the printing press. Though we knew that our first edition would contain errors, we at least planned to send the most up-to-date document which contained the least amount of errors. However, the document I sent was not the final draft which I had saved in my computer. Yet by the time we found out that the wrong document was sent, the printing process had already begun and it was too late. The rest is history.

Many of the missionaries that encouraged me to print it the way it was knew that it would take us several years before we could finish it. Nevertheless, they told me the same thing that even Mr. Greendyk acknowledged. They said, "With all the flaws in the 2004 RVG, it is still far superior to the 1909 and 1960."

These missionaries requested, "Bro. Gomez, please print it. We need a more reliable Bible <u>that we</u> <u>can use right now</u>. Meanwhile, we will help you finish the final product sooner."

Mr. Greendyk claims to know that "It contains flaws". If Mr. Greendyk knows of one misspelling in the latest printed edition of our Bible, I would like to know about it. Let's be honest. Mr. Greendyk knows that all those errors have been corrected. Again, this is not 2004.

In the quarterly TBS letter of August 2007 the Spanish word **yusivo** is misspelled "**j**usivo". It would be unfair and irresponsible if I were to write to others and imply that Mr. Greendyk or whoever wrote it is an ignorant man or if I were to say that your letters are filled with misspellings.

Mr. Greendyk said that in Luke 23:42 the word Lord <kurios> is in **all** Greek manuscripts, **including the Westcott and Hort Texts**. Should I imply that he is ignorant, or that he is lying? No. I know we all make mistakes.

The gentleman's agreement with Dr. Gilmer and I was that TBS would put all their resources and information at our disposal and to provide collaborators to help us find any mistakes and correct them. The result was that we did not get **anything** from you. To the contrary we were the ones that ended up putting all our resources (Bibles, list of changes in our web pages, a module of our Bible for your computer programs, etc) at your disposal **so that you could do your own revision**.

I have not received one iota of assistance from TBS in making corrections in our revision. None, zero. On the other hand, your "experts" are feasting on the results of our years of hard work.

III. THE TIMING OF YOUR REVISION

Hardly anyone knows that the TBS provided a revision of the 1909 Antigua in 2001. The TBS had a chance to provide a completely accurate Spanish Bible **in 2001** and failed. I know for a fact that even your own experts and collaborators don't use it. Yet it is strange that now that we have produced a Spanish Bible that is being recognized and accepted all over the Spanish speaking world as the best Spanish Bible available (even Mr. Greendyk and TBS recognizes this) the TBS has a renewed interest in producing a Spanish Bible of their own **again**.

Mr. Greendyk said in his e-mail that you have a committee of Bible scholars, many of whom are versed in the original tongues, occupied with an ongoing Revision "since 2005".

<u>Somebody is lying here.</u> The year **2006** is when you received the copies of *our* Bible that we sent to you because Dr. Thomas Gilmer requested it, and I was told that you would no longer pursue a Spanish revision.

Either Dr. Thomas Gilmer lied to me (of which I don't think he did), or someone else lied to Dr.

Gilmer. But Dr. Thomas Gilmer asked me to send several copies to England and to other people (if I recall correctly, to Mr. Greendyk also) in the US, which I did under the promise that Dr. Gilmer was going to find several collaborators from different Spanish Speaking countries to help us finish our revision. Now you are saying that you "started your own" revision in the year 2005. This is very strange. It seems to me as if your only desire for us to send copies of our Bible to your people was so that they can use it to for their own Spanish Bible project.

I spent time with Dr. Gilmer as late as July of 2008 and he was still asking me if all the Spanish speaking countries were represented in the list of our collaborators. I even gave Dr. Gilmer a couple more verses that needed to be corrected not only in the Spanish Bible but also in the Portuguese Bible. I also gave Dr. Gilmer the names of two more collaborators, an Argentinean and a Brazilian, that could help you with your Portuguese Bible revision and he immediately took note. He also asked me to send him a pdf document of about twenty pages of our Parallel RVG&KJV Bible, which I did. And he asked me if I could help put the KJV and your Portuguese Bible in a Parallel document, and I told him that I would be very happy to do it for you.

I guess being naive and trusting TBS is one more of my mistakes.

I have dealt with you with respect, trust, and with my heart. I have never spoken evil against TBS and in return I feel that you have dealt with me treacherously.

While some of the TBS people say some good things about us and our Bible, they do so at the expense of belittling and trashing us. Dr. Rowland, "your expert" has been implying many things. May I remind you that **implying** is the worst form of slander, because it is not only mendacious, it is also a cowardly way of saying something that you "did not say." You and Mr Greendyk say some nice things about our Bible but then you turn around and imply many things against it.

Mr. Greendyk is only following the pattern set by you.

In a letter that Dr. Thomas Gilmer brought to our last DBS meeting, he only wrote the first paragraph where you speak "nice" about our Bible. At first, we did not read the whole letter. But now I have and here is what you said:

"We are aware that the latest revision of the Reina-Valera Gómez Bible has been released. As soon as we were made aware of this news we ordered a copy of it. The Trinitarian Bible Society views the work of Dr. Gómez as most admirable, and we applaud his efforts to provide the Hispanic world with a better Bible. Actually, while carrying out our revision of the 1909 Reina-Valera Bible, we compare our work with the RVG on a frequent basis. Having said that, we believe it is safe to say that TBS revision of the 1909 will be one that most strictly adheres to the Masoretic Hebrew for the Old Testament and the Textus Receptus for the New Testament - in all instances. Rather than one that strives to render the Spanish Bible more "compatible" with the English King James Version. While we do refer to the English King James Version (as well as at least five other Reformation-era Bibles in different languages) during the revision process. The final authority for all translational discrepancies found in the 1909 RV will rest upon the original Hebrew and Greek texts, and not upon the English King James (Authorized) Version.

While we certainly believe that the KJV (AV) is the most faithful and accurate rendition of the Bible in English, we would not place it above making translational evaluations and subsequent changes. Thus by way of example, if an instance is found where 1909 RV does not "align" to the KJV, but indeed renders an accurate Spanish translation of the original Hebrew or Greek, no change will be made."

Mr. Roland, you imply that we did not consult the Greek or Hebrew and that we only followed the KJV. You are wrong. Where did you get that information? It is misinformation like this that has complicated an already controversial and sensitive issue in the past. I expect misinformation to be

spread by my critics. But it's even worse coming from an organization such as TBS which is supposed to be a well-informed society. Nevertheless, it is no surprise to me that Mr. Greendyk follows your example and implies the same things.

Then he says straight out that we have produced a hasty and sloppy work; yet we see your well educated and credentialed experts copying from the hasty and sloppy work of us "ignorant" men.

You have all the right in the world to pursue your own revision and to assume that your work will surpass ours; but because of my cooperation with you, the least you could have done was notify me that you were really planning to do your own revision. Instead, I was deceived.

You must understand my frustration. I was led to believe that your Society would assist us in the cause of producing a more accurate translation of God's words for my people. I would have loved to have had you and your people on board. In fact, the door is still open and always will be. But I do feel that I have been betrayed and taken advantage of. Needless to say, I am greatly disappointed.

I also understand now that I am not the only person that has been dealt with in such a manner by TBS.

Sincerely,

Dr. Humberto Gomez

P.S.-I am sending a copy of this letter to all of our collaborators so that they know what is taking place. I intend to eventually go public with this letter. But I will first await your response of which I look forward to.

To remove your name from our mailing list, please <u>click here</u>. Questions or comments? E-mail us at <u>bft@biblefortoday.org</u> or call 856-854-4452, Fax 856-854-2464, snail mail to: DBS, Box 354, Collingswood, NJ, 08108.

Please forward this email to a friend. Thanks! Pastor D. A. Waite, Th.D., Ph.D., Editor H. D. Williams, M.D., Ph.D., Managing Editor